MINUTES OF THE 63rd ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION

25 January 2007, 10:30a.m.

Commission Premises, 4th floor, Jervis House, Jervis Street, Dublin 1
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Chief Executive
Alpha Connelly

Staff
Des Hogan (Senior Caseworker) (For items 5 in respect of the report of the Casework Committee and 6 only)

Minute-taker
Emily Baillie (Temporary clerical assistant)
APOLOGIES
Commissioner Mervyn Taylor

1. Minutes of the 62nd Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
1.1 The minutes were approved

2. Matters Arising
2.1 With respect to para. 4.3, the Chief Executive indicated that phone calls had not been returned and that she intended to write formally to the Centre.

2.2 With respect to para. 6.3, it was suggested that there should be a media event around 30 March on the Disability Convention. 
3. Report of the Chief Executive
3.1 The Chief Executive spoke to her written report.
3.2 With regard to the first page of the Report, she drew Commissioners’ attention to the excellent co-operation there had been with the Department of Foreign Affairs on the drafting of the Passports Bill.

3.3 With regard to page 2 of the Report, the Commission approved her recommendation that staff commence work on the Defence (Amendment) (No. 2) Bill 2006.

3.4 With regard to page 4 of the Report, she indicated that it was intended there should be some publicity around the publication of the Report of the First Enquiry.   It was suggested that, pending the appointment of the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer, this work might be contracted out. 
3.5
With regard to page 5 of the Report, the Chief Executive informed 
Commissioners that judgment in the habeas corpus case had been postponed 
to 2 February and that it was intended to issue a press relaese when the 
judgment was delivered.

3.6 With reference to Sub-Committees of the Joint Committee, it was decided that 
the President and Commissioners Suzanne Egan and Gerard Quinn would 
serve as members of the Sub-Committee on a Charter of Rights for the Island 
of Ireland and that Commissioners Rosemary Bryne, Suzanne Egan and Helen 
O’Neill would serve on the Racism and Migration Sub-Committee 
(Commissioner Michael Farrell being the convenor of this Sub-Committee).
3.7
With regard to page 6 of the Report, the Commission approved the 
appointment of Catherine Ellen O’Keefe to the position of Assistant 
Legislation and Policy Review Officer for 1 year to cover a career break.

3.8 The Commission also approved of the extension for 1 year of Betsy Farrell’s 
contract for solicitor’s services.

3.9 The Chief Executive mentioned that Emily Baillie had been hired to afford 
temporary clerical assistance to the Commission, pending the appointment of 
new clerical officers.

3.10 She also drew attention to the acute staff shortage and expressed her 
appreciation to members of staff for their flexibility and willingness to take on 
additional work to deal with the situation.

3.11 She reminded Commissioners that the Law Society was holding a conference 
the coming Saturday on “New Rules for the New Irish – The Immigration, 
Residence and Protection Bill 2007”.

 3.12 She mentioned that the Commission had received an invitation from the 
 
Dublin University Politics Society to provide a speaker on the state of human 
rights in Ireland today and the work of the Commission.  The President agreed 
to do this. 
3.13 She also mentioned that the Department of Community, Rural and Gaeltacht 
Affairs had written (a circular letter) to the Commission drawing its attention 
to draft regulations under section 9(1) of the Official Languages Act 2003 and 
to the deadline of 9 February for any comments on the draft. 

3.14 She further mentioned that the Commission had received an invitation from 
the UN High Commissioner for Refugees to participate in an opinion survey.  
Commissioner Rosemary Byrne agreed to do this.
3.15 She informed Commissioners that she had attended a dinner on 17 January 
hosted annually by the Swiss Ambassador for a number of human rights 
bodies in Ireland.

3.16 She also informed Commissioners that a meeting had been arranged with the 
Law Reform Commission on 1 February.

4. Matters for Mention by the President
4.1 The President reported that he and the Chief Commissioner of the NIHRC, Monica McWilliams, had met in Omagh with the Omagh Support and Self Help Group. It was agreed that the two Commissions would write to the Irish and British Governments calling on them to appoint an international judge to review all the evidence relating to the Omagh bombing and subsequent investigations. 
4.2 The President informed Commissioners that the Chief Executive’s contract was coming up for possible renewal and that he would be contacting them soon individually regarding the procedure to be followed in respect of the matter.

       4.3 The President suggested that the Commission should meet with the new 
 
 British Commission for Equality and Human Rights and with the Scottish 
 
 Commissioner for Human Rights.

5. Reports from Committees 


Ad Hoc Committee on the Strategic Plan
5.1 Commissioner Katherine Zappone reported that the Committee had met on 24 January.  She went over the intended structure and content of the Away Day on 8 and 9 February, and the proposed agenda was agreed. 


Committee on the Administration of Justice
5.2  Commissioner William Binchy reported that members of the Committee had prepared or were preparing short submissions to the Balance in the Criminal Law Working Group established by the Minister for Justice. In view of the tight deadline for submissions, the intended submissions would be emailed to Commissioners with a short turnaround for any comments before issue.   

5.3  The President indicated that the ICCL had proposed a joint round table on human rights and policing in March/April.  It was agreed that the matter should be pursued. 


Casework Committee

5.4 The Senior Caseworker presented a Draft Procedure for Processing Section 11 Requests and Proposals and Draft Section 11 Guidelines.  Both were adopted, subject to the deletion in the second bullet point of the Guidelines of the words “significant and/or”.            
5.5  The Senior Caseworker also presented a recommendation from the Committee on an amicus curiae proposal.  The proposal was agreed.              


Committee on Gender, Equality, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and 
Disability.

5.6  The Committee will meet on 30 January.

Racism, Migration and Trafficking Committee
5.7 Commissioner Michael Farrell reported.
          5.8 A proposal to outsource research on the Migrant Workers Convention was 
    circulated and approved.


          5.9 Proposed terms of reference for the Committee were also circulated and 
    approved.

          5.10 It was agreed in principle to hold a joint round table with the NCCRI on      
      the Immigration, Residence and Protection Bill.  Commissioner Farrell     
      indicated that he would revert to the next plenary meeting of the 
  
      Commission on the matter. 


5.11 It was agreed that Commissioner Rosemary Byrne would serve as the 
        Commission’s representative on the Migration Policy Forum.

6. Proposed Recommendation to Government regarding the Vaccine Trials Inquiry

6.1 It was agreed that Commissioner William Binchy would convene a small 
      group of Commissioners to discuss any reservations about the proposed 
     recommendation and that a decision on the matter would be taken at the 
     next plenary meeting of the Commission.  It was also agreed that the matter 
     would be put early on the agenda of the next plenary.
7. AOB
There being no further business, the meeting concluded at approximately 1:25pm.
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